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PLANNING COMMISSION REGULAR MEETING 

21 Main Street 

Tuesday, December 20, 2022, at 7:00 PM 

MINUTES 

 

A REGULAR MEETING OF THE PLANNING COMMISSION OF THE TOWN OF 
WARRENTON, VIRGINIA, WAS HELD ON DECEMBER 20th, 2022, AT 7:00 P.M.   

 

 

Regular Meeting 
PRESENT Ms. Susan Helander, Chair; Mr. James Lawrence, Vice Chair; Mr. Ryan 

Stewart; Mr. Ali Zarabi; Mr. Steve Ainsworth; Mr. Martin Crim, Town 
Attorney; Mr. Rob Walton, Community Development Director; Ms. 
Denise Harris, Planning Manager 

 
 
ABSENT None  

 

The minutes laid out will be a brief recap of the agenda items. Please see the included 
Transcript for more in-depth information. 

REGULAR MEETING - 7:00 PM 

At 7:04 pm on Tuesday, December 20th, 2022. The Planning Commission meeting was 
called to order.   

APPROVAL OF THE MINUTES. 

Chair Helander sought a motion to approve the meeting minutes from November 15, 
2022, and November 22, 2022. 

Commissioner Stewart pointed out one misspelling and then made a motion to approve. 
Commissioner Zarabi seconded.  

   The vote was as follows: 
 

Ayes: Chair Susan Helander; Vice Chair James Lawrence; Mr. Ryan Stewart; Mr. Zarabi; Mr. Steve 

Ainsworth  

       Nays:    
       Abstention: 
       Absent:   

The motion passed unanimously; minutes were approved.    
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PUBLIC HEARINGS. 

1. SUP 2022-03 Amazon Data Center - The Owner/Applicant, Amazon Data Services, Inc., 
seeks a Special Use Permit under Article 3-4.12.3 of the Zoning Ordinance for an 
approximately 220,200 square foot data center on Industrial zoned parcel consisting of 
approximately 41.793 acre parcel identified as GPIN 6984-69-2419-000. Designated in the 
New Town Character District on the Future Land Use Map located off Blackwell Road and 
Lee Highway. The Owner/Applicant is requesting modifications for building height 
allowance, parking, and fence height allowance as part of the Special Use Permit. 
 

Chair Helander reconvened the Public Hearing. 

Commissioner Zarabi requested updates from the Applicant and staff. 

Ms. Jessica Pfeiffer and Mr. John Wright presented on behalf of the Applicant. 

Ms. Denise Harris and Mr. Rob Walton presented on behalf of staff. 

Each of the following speakers came forward to address the application: 
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Chair Helander closed the Public Hearing at 9:42 PM. 

Commissioner Zarabi made a motion to table and defer until the majority of 
Commissioners were satisfied with the status of the application. 

Commissioner Stewart seconded for purposes of discussion. 

The Planning Commission sought advice from the Town Attorney who restated the 
Planning Commission does not have the ability to postpone its decision indefinitely; that a 
reasonable time is implied; the Applicant agreed to continue past 100 days until this 
meeting; and Town Council will be holding a Public Hearing on the application in January. 
The Planning Commission discussed.     

    The vote was as follows: 
 

Ayes: Mr. Zarabi  

           Nays: Chair Susan Helander; Vice Chair James Lawrence; Mr. Ryan Stewart; Mr. Steve Ainsworth  

         Abstention: 
        Absent:   

The motion failed. 

Vice Chair Lawrence motioned to recommend to Town Council denial of the application 
due to the Applicant not providing sufficient information on sound, power, tax 
justification, or visual impacts on the Town’s scenic gateways. 

Commissioner Stewart seconded the motion with a friendly amendment to include non-
compliance with the Comprehensive Plan, issues with viewshed, power needs, and a lack 
of a plan around decommissioning the building to be included as reasons to recommend 
denial. 

Vice Chair Lawrence accepted the friendly amendment. 

The Planning Commission discussed. 
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   The vote was as follows: 
 

Ayes: Chair Susan Helander; Vice Chair James Lawrence; Mr. Ryan Stewart 

 Nays: Mr. Steve Ainsworth  

  
           Abstention: Mr. Zarabi 
        
         Absent:   

The motion passed 3-1-1    

COMMENTS FROM THE COMMISSION. 

COMMENTS FROM THE STAFF. 

Ms. Harris states in January the Planning Commission will have an organizational meeting to 
vote in a new Chair and Vice chair. The agenda has not yet been set. 

ADJOURN. 

Ms. Helander with no further business this meeting was adjourned at 10:19 P.M. 

 

I hereby certify that this is a true and exact record of actions taken by the Planning  
Commission of the Town of Warrenton on December 20,  2022.  

 

 
 

 

        

Steve Ainsworth 
       Planning Commission Secretary 

Attachments:  

1) Planning Commission Regular Meeting December 20, 2022, Transcript 
2) Citizen Comment Emails and form submissions 


